



# MEDICAL ETHICS ADVISOR®

FOR OVER 25 YEARS, YOUR PRACTICAL GUIDE TO ETHICS DECISION MAKING

JUNE 2017

Vol. 33, No. 6; p. 61-72

## → INSIDE

New report spotlights factors of research misconduct . . . . . 63

Ethical concerns about hospital billing and collection practices . . 65

Ethical approaches for deactivation of implantable cardiac devices . . . . . 67

How common forms can impede the informed consent process . . . . . 70

## Study: Research on Dying ICU Patients Is Ethically Feasible

*Researchers encountered “hesitation and discomfort”*

**W**hen a group of researchers first proposed to study dying patients during the process of withdrawal of life-sustaining therapies and after death, they met with a fair amount of resistance.

“Initially, there was some hesitation and discomfort from the intensive care research community,” reports **Amanda van Beinum**, MSc, a researcher at Canada’s Children’s Hospital of Eastern Ontario.

Many experienced researchers thought that the design of the Determination of Death Practices in Intensive Care

Units study might not be acceptable to research ethics boards, ICU staff, or families of dying patients.

Regardless, the pilot study went

forward, with a requirement that written consent be obtained from families prospectively. It was approved by institutional review boards at all five participating sites, with minimal

requested revisions to consent forms.

“That it achieved a 95% consent rate for approached families was, indeed, surprising to many in the critical care research community,” says van Beinum, lead author of a paper about the study’s experiences with consent and feasibility.<sup>1</sup>

The study demonstrates that prospective, observational research can be ethically conducted even in critically ill, imminently dying populations.

“We can get consent to do research

**“THAT IT ACHIEVED A 95% CONSENT RATE FOR APPROACHED FAMILIES WAS, INDEED, SURPRISING TO MANY IN THE CRITICAL CARE RESEARCH COMMUNITY.”**



A RELIAS LEARNING COMPANY

**NOW AVAILABLE ONLINE! VISIT** [AHCMedia.com](http://AHCMedia.com) or **CALL** (800) 688-2421

**Financial Disclosure:** Consulting Editor **Arthur R. Derse**, MD, JD, Nurse Planner **Susan Solverson**, BSN, RN, CMSRN, Editor **Jill Drachenberg**, Editor **Dana Spector**, and Author **Stacey Kusterbeck** report no consultant, stockholder, speakers’ bureau, research, or other financial relationships with companies having ties to this field of study.

**Medical Ethics Advisor®**

ISSN 0886-0653, is published monthly by AHC Media, a Relias Learning company  
111 Coming Road, Suite 250  
Cary, NC 27518

Periodicals Postage Paid at Atlanta, GA 30304 and at additional mailing offices.  
GST Registration Number: R128870672.

**POSTMASTER:** Send address changes to:  
*Medical Ethics Advisor*  
P.O. Box 74008694  
Chicago, IL 60674-8694

**SUBSCRIBER INFORMATION:**  
Customer Service: (800) 688-2421.  
Customer.Service@AHCMedia.com.  
AHCMedia.com  
Hours of operation: 8:30 a.m.-6 p.m. Monday-Thursday;  
8:30 a.m.-4:30 p.m. Friday.

**SUBSCRIPTION PRICES:**  
U.S.A., Print: 1 year (12 issues) with free CE nursing contact hours, \$519. Add \$19.99 for shipping & handling. Online only, single user: 1 year with free CE nursing contact hours, \$469. Outside U.S., add \$30 per year, total prepaid in U.S. funds.

**MULTIPLE COPIES:** Discounts are available for group subscriptions, multiple copies, site licenses, or electronic distribution. For pricing information, please contact our Group Account Managers at Groups@AHCMedia.com or (866) 213-0844.

**ACCREDITATION:** Relias Learning is accredited by the Accreditation Council for Continuing Medical Education to provide continuing medical education for physicians.

Relias Learning designates this enduring material for a maximum of **18 AMA PRA Category 1 Credits™**. Physicians should only claim credit commensurate with the extent of their participation in the activity.

Relias Learning, LLC, is accredited as a provider of continuing nursing education by the American Nurses Credentialing Center's Commission on Accreditation. Contact hours [1.5] will be awarded to participants who meet the criteria for successful completion. California Board of Registered Nursing, Provider CEP#13791.

This activity is intended for acute care physicians, chiefs of medicine, hospital administrators, nurse managers, physician assistants, nurse practitioners, social workers, and chaplains. It is in effect for 36 months from the date of publication.

Opinions expressed are not necessarily those of this publication. Mention of products or services does not constitute endorsement. Clinical, legal, tax, and other comments are offered for general guidance only; professional counsel should be sought for specific situations.

**AUTHOR:** Stacey Kusterbeck  
**EDITOR:** Jill Drachenberg  
**EDITOR:** Dana Spector  
**AHC MEDIA EDITORIAL GROUP MANAGER:** Terrey L. Hatcher  
**SENIOR ACCREDITATIONS OFFICER:** Lee Landenberger

**PHOTOCOPYING:** No part of this newsletter may be reproduced in any form or incorporated into any information retrieval system without the written permission of the copyright owner. For reprint permission, please contact AHC Media, LLC. Address: P.O. Box 74008694 Chicago, IL 60674-8694. Telephone: (800) 688-2421. Web: AHCMedia.com.

Copyright © 2017 by AHC Media, LLC, a Relias Learning company. *Medical Ethics Advisor®* is a registered trademark of AHC Media, LLC. The trademark *Medical Ethics Advisor®* is used herein under license. All rights reserved.

**EDITORIAL QUESTIONS**

Questions or comments?  
Call **Jill Drachenberg** at  
(404) 262-5508

from the families of comatose, dying patients at the end of life,” says van Beinum. “This area of ICU care has been somewhat neglected by researchers due to hesitation to intrude on a sensitive time.”

This information is important when making policy recommendations about quality end-of-life care in ICU and about organ donation practices. **Tia Powell, MD**, director of the Montefiore Einstein Center for Bioethics in Bronx, NY, says, “It is not only permissible to do research on patients dying in the ICU — it is required if we hope to improve the circumstances of the deaths of these many thousands of patients.”

**Judith Gedney Baggs, PhD, RN**, Elizabeth N. Gray distinguished professor at Oregon Health & Science University’s School of Nursing in Portland, has studied end-of-life decision-making in multiple ICUs.<sup>2</sup> “We, too, found that families were, in general, willing to consent and to participate,” she says. Baggs heard similar concerns from institutional review boards, which underscored the importance of sensitive wording to avoid upsetting family members.

“When I studied end-of-life decision-making, both nursing and medical staff understood the importance of knowledge to be

gained,” adds Baggs. Clinicians enthusiastically offered their assistance and support.

Baggs says the ethical implications of studying dying ICU patients are actually similar to any study involving human subjects. There are obligations to not interfere with care, to explain your purpose, and to inform all involved of what the study entails. Researchers need to do these things, says Baggs: “Assure consenters that they can refuse to answer any questions or withdraw from the study, that patient care will not be affected in any event, and that you recognize the difficult situation they are facing.”

The majority of ICU patients are likely too ill to give consent for research. Therefore, Powell would limit research to those who clearly have decision-making capacity, or have a surrogate who can consent on their behalf.

“Patients in the ICU are extremely vulnerable,” adds Powell. “Research should be of minimal to no risk for patients and families, including emotionally.”

It would still be possible to conduct important research, for instance, by interviewing families after the fact about whether the circumstances of the patient’s death were consistent with his or her values. Powell says the following

## EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Research on critically ill, dying ICU patients is ethically feasible, found a recent study which achieved a 95% consent rate for approached families. Some ethical considerations include the following:

- Patients and family members may lack decision-making capacity due to illness or extreme stress.
- Avoiding research on this patient population means patients and families cannot benefit from attempts to improve care.
- Researchers must consider how to approach patients regaining decisional capacity during the study.

two questions could be looked at prospectively:

- Was pain adequately controlled, from the perspective of both clinicians and family?

- Did the family feel communications with staff were timely, compassionate, and sufficiently informative?

Critically ill patients may lack decision-making capacity regarding participation in research. Family members may be unable to give consent due to extreme distress over a loved one's critical illness. "It is ethically important that research in this context protect patients and their family members," says **J. Randall Curtis**, MD, MPH, director of Cambia Palliative Care Center of Excellence at UW Medicine in Seattle.

Since critically ill patients often lack the capacity to make decisions about participation in research, researchers often turn to surrogate decision-makers. "If patients regain decisional capacity during the study, it is important to consider whether and how researchers will approach patients to confirm their consent to participate in the research," notes Curtis.

**Anna Nolan**, MD, MS, assistant professor of medicine and environmental medicine at NYU School of Medicine in New York

City, says a central ethical concern with ICU research is that surrogates' decisions may be based on views that differ from the patient's. "Surrogates may not know the subject's values or preferences in the specific situation being studied," she adds.<sup>3</sup>

Curtis says similar principles apply to the conduct of ethical research on critically ill patients, as for research on other serious medical illnesses: "We need to understand and incorporate the vulnerabilities of patients and their family members to coercion." Avoiding such research simply because it's a stressful time is not the answer, says Curtis. "This is unethical because it means that patients and their families cannot benefit from attempts to improve the provision of critical care." ■

## REFERENCES

1. Van Beinum A, Hornby L, Dhanani, et al. Feasibility of conducting prospective observational research on critically ill, dying patients in the intensive care unit. *Journal of Medical Ethics* 2017; 43(1) 47-51.
2. Wiegand DL, Norton SA, Baggs J. Challenges in conducting end-of-life research in critical care. *AACN Advanced Critical Care* 2008; 19(2),170-177.
3. Burns KE, Zubrinich C, Tan W, et al. Research recruitment practices and

critically ill patients. A multicenter, cross-sectional study (the Consent Study). *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2013; 187(11):1212-1218.

## SOURCES

- **Judith Gedney Baggs**, PhD, RN, Elizabeth N. Gray Distinguished Professor, School of Nursing, Oregon Health & Science University, Portland. Phone: (503) 494-1043. E-mail: baggsj@ohsu.edu.
- **J. Randall Curtis**, MD, MPH, Director, Cambia Palliative Care Center of Excellence, University of Washington, Seattle. Phone: (206) 744-3356. Fax: (206) 744-8584. Email: jrc@u.washington.edu.
- **Anna Nolan**, MD, MS, Assistant Professor of Medicine and Environmental Medicine, NYU School of Medicine, New York City. Phone: (212) 263-7283. Fax: (212) 263-8442. Email: Anna.Nolan@nyumc.org.
- **Tia Powell**, MD, Director, Montefiore Einstein Center for Bioethics, Bronx, NY. Phone: (718) 920-4630. Fax: (718) 920-4989. Email: tpowell@montefiore.org.
- **Amanda van Beinum**, MSc. Children's Hospital of Eastern Ontario Research Institute, Ottawa, Canada. Phone: (613) 737-7600 ext.4007 Email: avanbeinum@cheo.on.ca.

---

# New Report on Research Integrity: Institutions Also Play a Role

It's not just individual researchers who need to support scientific integrity. Institutions and environments also play important roles, says a new report from the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine.<sup>1</sup> The

report, "Fostering Integrity in Research," says that detrimental research practices should be understood to include not only actions of individual researchers, but also irresponsible actions by research institutions and journals.

The report recommends the following:

- research institutions go beyond simple compliance with federal regulations;
- senior leaders at each institution — the president, other senior

executives, and faculty leaders — should be actively engaged in these tasks;

- whistleblowers who raise concerns about the integrity of research are protected, and their concerns addressed in a fair, thorough, and timely manner;
- institutions encourage routine disclosure of all results, including negative findings.

**C.K. Gunsalus**, a member of the committee which developed the report, doesn't expect any of these recommendations to elicit controversy. "The recommendations are generally evidence-based and make sense in the environments in which we operate," she says.

Gunsalus, director of the National Center for Professional and Research Ethics at University of Illinois Urbana-Champaign, adds, "The central observation that we must look at environments as well as people, and assess them, is a central finding I hope gets traction."

## National Focus Needed

The report recommends that a Research Integrity Advisory Board be established. Gunsalus says this will take time and work to accomplish. "It's been recommended before, and has so much to offer. I hope that it

gets off the ground this time," she says.

The report notes that no such platform exists currently to foster research integrity at a national level. **Barbara Redman**, PhD, RN, an associate of the Division of Medical Ethics at NYU School of Medicine, says, "I am hopeful that this time, such a board will be established, and can vigorously work through current problems with research integrity."

More information is needed on environmental pressures that could lead to detrimental research practices. "We have to learn more, and apply what we learn to improving the 'nudges' our environments provide to make good choices," Gunsalus says.

Redman, an external reviewer for the report, notes that the current situation is referred to as "a serious threat" to the scientific enterprise. "I was heartened to see the scientific community coming to grips with its problems in quality of science," Redman says. However, she says, there is a "long road of work ahead" to determine the following:

- the level of reproducibility that should be expected;
- how common standards of quality can be extended across the commercial and academic settings, regardless of funding source;
- whether it's misguided to believe that whistleblowers are sufficient to

detect research misconduct despite strong incentives against speaking out;

- how research integrity requires reforms across the entire system of science (institutions, publishers, funders, as well as individual scientists);
- the degree to which science can be self-correcting, or requires different or more rigorous regulation.

"It is important to note that this is an international problem," says Redman. "Countries vary widely regarding the attention they are giving to the cluster of issues under the umbrella of research integrity."

## Institutions Also to Blame

**Zubin Master**, PhD, associate professor at Albany (NY) Medical College's Alden March Bioethics Institute, says the old way of thinking is that a morally corrupt individual was solely to blame for research misconduct such as fabrication, falsification, or plagiarism.

"People have now started to move away from that," says Master. "Of course the individual has responsibility, but research institutions are also accountable." In Master's view, this includes not just the academic institutions where the researchers are actually housed, but also major research funders like the National Institutes of Health (NIH).

"The institutions to some degree are influencing the research environment and how scientists conduct their business," says Master. "They are either promoting, or not, a culture of research integrity."

Many researchers are under a great deal of pressure to secure external grant funding to pay part or all of their salaries. Research

### EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Institutions and environments — not only individual researchers — play an important role in supporting scientific integrity, stresses a new report from the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. The report recommends that:

- an independent, nonprofit Research Integrity Advisory Board be established;
- all results are routinely disclosed, including negative findings;
- research institutions go beyond simple compliance with federal regulations;
- whistleblowers' concerns are addressed in a fair, thorough, and timely manner.

institutions benefit from the indirect costs from these grants — and from cheaper trainee labor. “We are in a hypercompetitive environment. Trainees find it difficult to find faculty appointments, and scientists have a very low success of getting NIH grants right now,” Master explains.

Many research institutions have had recent scandals involving research misconduct, with considerable repercussions including damaged reputations.

“Some research institutions are very good at handling issues, while others are not,” says Master. Some take action only after a particularly egregious incident gets headlines. “They don’t want embarrassment. The typical approach has been to eject the bad apple — firing or severely reprimanding the researcher,” says Master.

## Tools Are Available

Institutions historically have lacked well-studied tools to assess the research environment. A recently developed tool, the Survey of Organizational Research Climate (SORC), evaluates researchers’ views on a range of issues involving their institutional climate.<sup>2</sup>

While SORC is a relatively new

tool, says Gunsalus, “it’s been used at a number of large universities across the U.S., including several Big 10 universities, and in a nationwide study in the VA research service.”

It’s problematic that some institutions provide minimal education on research integrity, says Master. “We need to shift our mentality away from compliance, and actually promote a culture of research integrity,” he says.

Other institutions invest a great deal of educational resources in the hopes of preventing misconduct. “Whether education influences ethical behavior, we really don’t know,” says Master. “The instruments to actually test whether people are behaving ethically are only also starting to be built and used.”

In his own research, Master is focusing on the effect authorship misallocation has on other, possibly more egregious, research misbehaviors. “In the work we’ve done, we’re seeing that authorship might have a bigger impact than we realized. People who were slighted when it came to authorship may be more inclined to cut corners or seek retribution in the future,” says Master.

Master says that much more information is needed. While the NIH funds bioethics research involving human subjects or

genomics, there is no dedicated funding available for studies looking at the research integrity climate.

“The NIH should be funding research on research integrity,” says Master. “They don’t have any funding devoted to that, and they should make such funding available for this important research.” ■

## REFERENCES

1. The National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. *Fostering Integrity in Research*. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 2017.
2. Martinson BC, Thrush CR, Crain AL. Development and Validation of the Survey of Organizational Research Climate Development (SORC) *Sci Eng Ethic*. 2013; 19(3):813–834.

## SOURCES

- **C.K. Gunsalus**, Director of the National Center for Professional and Research Ethics at University of Illinois Urbana-Champaign. Phone: (217) 333-1416. Email: gunsalus@illinois.edu.
- **Barbara Redman**, PhD, RN, Division of Medical Ethics, NYU School of Medicine. Email: br68@nyu.edu.
- **Zubin Master**, PhD, Associate Professor, Alden March Bioethics Institute, Albany Medical College. Phone: (518) 262-1548. Fax: (518) 262-6856. Email: zubin@zubsplace.com.

---

# Are Hospital Billing Practices Unethical? Chargemaster Still Used To Boost Revenue

**U**.S. hospitals still are using chargemaster markups to maximize revenues, a recent study found.<sup>1</sup>

“The findings are contrary to a common argument that chargemaster prices are innocuous

and inconsequential,” says **Ge Bai**, PhD, CPA, the study’s lead author and assistant professor at The Johns Hopkins Carey Business School in Washington, DC.

The researchers analyzed data from the chargemasters — the

prices hospitals set for services before discounts — of more than 2,400 hospitals. In another paper, they compiled a list of the 50 U.S. hospitals with the highest markups over their actual costs.<sup>2</sup>

“When hospitals set their

chargemaster prices, they need to consider the financial and ethical implications of high charges for uninsured, out-of-network patients, and other patients who are liable to the chargemaster price,” says Bai.

## Transparency Is Growing

**Tim K. Mackey**, MAS, PhD, associate director of the Joint Masters Program in Health Policy and Law at the University of California, San Diego, sees similarities in the growing concern over pricing transparency in the hospital setting and the recent public uproar over prescription drug pricing. He points to the recent controversy around the price of Mylan’s EpiPen.

“This stems from a few factors, including the fact that Medicare is barred from negotiating pricing with drug companies,” says Mackey. There is little transparency despite wide variations in drug pricing, largely depending on the individual’s insurance status.

“This lack of pricing regulation and wide variation in cost is analogous to hospital charges,” says Mackey. Another factor is the cost used to market drugs, either by direct-to-consumer advertising or marketing to physicians, which ultimately is passed on to consumers.

“In this area, efforts have been made through Sunshine laws, first enacted by states and later as part

of the ACA,” notes Mackey. These require drug manufacturers to report all payments made to physicians, which is then publicly reported.

“Similar efforts are emerging to encourage transparency and disclosure of hospital charges and provider payments,” says Mackey. He points to the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS)’s 2013 release of data on charges for the 100 most common inpatient services and 30 common outpatient services nationally. These showed wide variation across states.

“Whether CMS or the federal government will ever require more robust transparency and public disclosure of hospital charges remains unknown,” says Mackey, adding that he expects states to lead the way.

According to the National Conference of State Legislatures, more than 30 states require hospitals to report select charges and reimbursement rates. “Some states run their own public health price information disclosure websites,” adds Mackey.

Data on charges, coupled with quality and patient satisfaction data, helps consumers make more informed healthcare decisions. “These initiatives, coupled with the changing physician-patient relationship and digitization of healthcare data and services, will likely lead to the further ‘consumerization’ of healthcare,” notes Mackey. “That has its own benefits and costs.”

## Some Charged More

**Matthew Wynia**, MD, MPH, FACP, professor of medicine and director of the Center for Bioethics and Humanities at University of Colorado Anschutz Medical Campus in Aurora, says the central ethical question is, “What comprises a ‘fair’ charge for services and goods provided by a hospital?”

“The answer to that will depend on the extent to which you think hospitals should be allowed to make a profit, and if you think they should be allowed to charge more to some people to make up for the others who don’t have insurance — or who have bad insurance — and can’t pay their bills,” says Wynia.

If hospitals operated like most for-profit businesses, they would simply charge whatever the market will bear. Some believe competition is enough to keep prices down. As for whether it’s acceptable to charge some patients more to compensate for unreimbursed care, Wynia says this is a difficult question.

“By law, many hospitals can’t just turn people away,” he notes. “So they are forced to provide care, at least in emergencies, to lots of people who won’t be able to pay their bills.” Once a physician has taken on a patient’s care, he or she is ethically obliged not to abandon that patient. This creates some responsibilities for the hospitals where physicians work.

Some hospitals actually must charge more to some in order to cover the costs of others, says Wynia. “Because some people can’t pay their bills when they get sick, hospitals — who are required to provide care to these folks — are required to behave a bit like health insurance plans,” he says. Hospitals charge everyone more to cover the cost of those who can’t afford care.

### EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

U.S. hospitals still are using chargemaster markups to maximize revenues, found a recent study. Some ethical considerations include the following:

- Some patients pay more for care to compensate for unreimbursed care.
- Hospitals are legally obligated to provide care to people unable to pay.
- Patients may be unable to make rational decisions about the cost of care due to illness or emotional stress.

“If hospitals can’t charge extra to their paying customers to make up for this, then they will lose money on these nonpaying patients. Eventually, they will go out of business,” says Wynia. Most hospitals operate on very thin margins, making this a very real possibility — especially for smaller, rural facilities.

Since insurance plans regularly negotiate discounts on the chargemaster prices, this puts pressure on the hospital to start out with a high baseline structure as a starting point. “Of course, if you are just one person, not a health plan, it’s practically impossible for you to negotiate a better price,” says Wynia.

The result of this dynamic is that well-insured people, who usually are better off financially, end up paying less for the same care compared to uninsured people, who generally are poor.

“Many people see that as fundamentally unfair. It’s one of the reasons for the Affordable Care Act: If everyone has insurance, then everyone has a group that can help negotiate on their behalf,” says Wynia.

Wynia says hospitals should include costs, when possible, as part of the informed consent process.

“‘Free market’ healthcare solutions often assume that if people have better information, they will make wiser healthcare choices,” says Wynia. “And sometimes that’s true. But I also wonder how often someone who’s a patient in a hospital can really act like a rational consumer of the hospital’s services.” Patients may be fearful, in pain, or incapacitated or unconscious when confronted with these decisions.

Another issue is the collections practices of hospitals, and how aggressive they should be when individuals can’t or won’t pay their bills. Wynia says the following are difficult, but important, questions:

- Should hospitals put patients and their families into collections?
- If the bill is much higher than it would have been if the patient had been insured, should hospitals just seek to recoup what the charges would have been if the patient had been insured — or should they try to collect the higher amount?
- What will be the effects of being put into collections on the patient’s eventual ability to pay, and on his or her health?

While these questions are best addressed on a case-by-case basis, says Wynia, “they can be guided by ethical

principles and practices — which should be based on the organizations’ core values.” ■

## REFERENCES

1. Bai G, Anderson GF. Hospitals are still using chargemaster markups to maximize revenues. *Health Aff* 2016; 35(9):1658-1664.
2. Bai G, Anderson GF. Extreme markup: The fifty US hospitals with the highest charge-to-cost ratios. *Health Aff* 2015; 34(6):922-928.

## SOURCES

- **Ge Bai**, PhD, CPA, Assistant Professor, The Johns Hopkins Carey Business School, Washington, DC. Phone: (202) 580-7573. Email: gbai@jhu.edu.
- **Tim K. Mackey**, MAS, PhD, Associate Director, Joint Masters Program in Health Policy and Law/Assistant Professor, School of Medicine, University of California, San Diego. Email: tmackey@ucsd.edu.
- **Matthew Wynia**, MD, MPH, FACP, Professor of Medicine, Director, Center for Bioethics and Humanities, University of Colorado Anschutz Medical Campus, Aurora. Phone: (303) 724-3994. Fax: (303) 724-3997. Email: matthew.wynia@ucdenver.edu.

---

# Very Few Patients Address ICDs in Advance Care Planning

**V**ery few people have thought about what to do with their ICDs in an end-of-life situation.

In one small study, only 15% of patients with an ICD or cardiac resynchronization therapy with defibrillator had thought about device deactivation if they were to develop a serious illness from which

they were not expected to recover.<sup>1</sup> Of the study participants, 53% had advance directives, but only one mentioned what to do with the device.

In Canada, nearly 200,000 patients have an implantable cardiac device (ICD).<sup>2</sup> “In the U.S., that number is over a million.

These numbers are growing with our aging population,” says **Blair Henry**, BSc, MTS, a senior ethicist at Sunnybrook Health Sciences Centre and assistant professor at the University of Toronto in Ontario.

“It is argued that the implantable device has become part of the patient, and should not be deactivated any

more than a transplanted organ should be deactivated,” says **James N. Kirkpatrick**, MD, one of the study’s authors.

## Ethical Justification

Significant minorities of clinicians and patients either believe deactivation to be unethical, or are unsure of the ethical and legal permissibility of deactivation.

“Deactivation of an implantable device has been equated with physician-assisted suicide,” says Kirkpatrick, adjunct assistant professor in the Department of Bioethics & Humanities at University of Washington Medical Center in Seattle. Kirkpatrick also is director of UW’s Echocardiography Laboratory.

A 2011 study found patients viewed deactivation of ICDs as morally different from withdrawal of other life-sustaining therapies such as mechanical ventilation and dialysis.<sup>3</sup>

“Despite persisting concerns about the morality and legality of deactivation of implanted cardiac devices, the bulk of the discourse in the ethics literature has maintained that the intra-body location of a device should not be a determining factor as to whether the device can be deactivated,” notes Kirkpatrick.

Deactivating a pacemaker isn’t

necessarily any different than removing a patient from a ventilator or stopping dialysis. “These are all measures which artificially prolong life, and are not incorporated into the patient’s physiology or anatomy the way that a transplanted organ is,” says Kirkpatrick. The interventions generally are dependent on power sources to maintain function, can be externally manipulated, and have limited ability to respond to physiological alterations.

“Of course, in the future, they are likely to function more autonomously, with automatic adjustments to meet physiological changes, so these arguments will no longer apply,” adds Kirkpatrick.

As it stands now, the devices all have “off” switches — an indication they are intended to be deactivated should burdens outweigh benefits. “Perhaps that is part of the ethical justification,” says Kirkpatrick. “They are inherently and intentionally supportive. Ultimately, they are temporary — not intrinsically constitutive.”

## Ethicists Are Needed

Ethicists can navigate difficult questions involving ICDs for clinicians, patients, and families — but only if they’re very familiar with

how the devices function. “There may be significant misunderstandings about what the device is actually doing,” says Kirkpatrick.

For instance, unless a patient is experiencing active lethal arrhythmias, or is at risk for developing them in the setting of electrolyte disturbances, deactivating a defibrillator may have little or no effect. “Pacemaker deactivation may not lead to death, but simply reduced quality of life,” notes Kirkpatrick. For instance, a patient may become lightheaded and fatigued.

The informed consent process for turning off a device also needs to be considered, Henry says. “You need to know what will happen when a device is deactivated. What will be the new symptom burden for the patient when death is not imminent?”

Close collaboration with cardiologists and electrophysiologists is needed to understand how a deactivated device is likely to affect a particular patient. “Even patients with left ventricular assist devices may not die right away after deactivation, depending on how much residual native cardiac function they possess,” Kirkpatrick explains. Ethicists can assist with the following:

- **Ensure proper palliative care is given during deactivation.**

“There are specific issues pertaining to device patients,” notes Kirkpatrick.

For example, reduction in cardiac output following deactivation of a left ventricular assist device or cardiac resynchronization device may reduce the ability of the heart to circulate morphine and other palliative or sedative medications at the end of life. “These should be given and titrated well before the device is deactivated,” says Kirkpatrick.

## EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Some clinicians and patients view deactivation of implantable cardiac devices (ICDs) as morally different from the withdrawal of other life-sustaining interventions, yet very few people address this in advance care planning.

Ethicists can assist in the following:

- Prompt patients to consider what to do at end of life with implanted devices at the time of implant, and include this in advance care planning.
- Help to develop appropriate responses if clinicians are conscientious objectors.
- Ensure appropriate palliative care is provided during deactivation.

• **Prompt patients and clinicians to include devices in advance care planning.**

Ideally, this should occur at the time the device is implanted. “We, and others, have shown that patients can have complicated relationships with their devices,” says Kirkpatrick. “Some evince anthropomorphic gratitude and see them as friends or family members and even give them names.”

Others see devices as a constant reminder of morbidity and mortality, and resent the intrusiveness. “This has important implications for advance care planning concerning devices,” says Kirkpatrick.

Decision-making related to ICDs includes the following scenarios, notes Henry:

- whether to have an ICD implanted;
- refusing a device exchange when the battery life is ending or in rare instances where the device itself fails;
- requests for deactivation for patients who are not otherwise dying, and also for terminally ill patients.<sup>1</sup>

• **Proactively address appropriate responses to conscientious objectors.**

A capable patient, or surrogate if the patient is incapable, has the right to decide to withhold and withdraw any and all therapies — including ICDs.<sup>4</sup> “This fact does not detract from the distress frequently noted by physicians and front-line staff involved in this practice. Ongoing support and education is needed,” says Henry.

Kirkpatrick says that deactivating a device, especially in an awake patient, “can still feel like turning off an organ for clinicians and patients and families.”

Physicians were consistently less comfortable discussing cessation of pacemakers and ICDs compared

to other life-sustaining therapies, found a 2010 study.<sup>5</sup> Henry has found it helpful for clinicians to ask themselves, “Is the ICD prolonging life or prolonging death?” He adds, “The underlying disease — not the removal of an ICD — is the actual cause of death.”

The person who “turns off” the ICD is usually the nurse practitioner along with a technician from the cardiac electrophysiology clinic. In some cases, a representative from the ICD supplier is involved. “They will

“WE, AND OTHERS, HAVE SHOWN THAT PATIENTS CAN HAVE COMPLICATED RELATIONSHIPS WITH THEIR DEVICES.”

need support when undertaking this task, before and after deactivation,” says Henry.

Ethicists can help the institution to set expectations for the role of individuals working in a cardiac electrophysiology department, and address how to respond if a clinician conscientiously objects to deactivation of an ICD.

“It would never be acceptable to force a healthcare practitioner to act against their deeply held values,” says Henry. “But it may need to be a consideration for the future hiring practices of clinicians.” ■

## REFERENCES

1. Daeschler M, Verdino RJ, Kirkpatrick JN. The ethics of unilateral implantable cardioverter

defibrillators and cardiac resynchronization therapy with defibrillator deactivation: patient perspectives. *Europace* 2016. pii: euw227. [Epub ahead of print]

2. Healey S, Merchant R, Simpson C, et al. Canadian Cardiovascular Society/Canadian Anesthesiologists’ Society/Canadian Heart Rhythm Society joint position statement on the perioperative management of patients with implanted pacemakers, defibrillators, and neurostimulating devices. *Canadian Journal of Cardiology* 2012; 28(2):141–151.
3. Kramer DB, Kesselheim AS, Salberg L, et al. Ethical and legal views regarding deactivation of cardiac implantable electrical devices in patients with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. *Am J Cardiol* 2011; 107(7):1071-1075.
4. Lampert R, Hayes DL, Annas GJ, et al. HRS expert consensus statement on the management of cardiovascular implantable electronic devices (CIEDs) in patients nearing end of life or requesting withdrawal of therapy. *Heart Rhythm* 2010; 7(7):1008-1026.
5. Kramer DB, Kesselheim AS, Brock, DW, et al. Ethical and legal views of physicians regarding deactivation of cardiac implantable electrical devices: a quantitative assessment. *Heart Rhythm* 2010; (11):1537-1542.

## SOURCES

- **Blair Henry**, BSc, MTS, Department of Family and Community Medicine, University of Toronto, Ontario, Canada. Phone: (416) 480-6100 ext. 7178. Email: Blair.henry@sunnybrook.ca.
- **James N. Kirkpatrick**, MD, Department of Bioethics & Humanities, University of Washington Medical Center, Seattle. Phone: (206) 598-4641. Fax: (206) 543-8584. Email: kirkpatj@cardiology.washington.edu

# Impossible-to-comprehend Forms ‘Make a Sham Of Informed Consent’

*Many participants don't understand what they're signing*

A researcher places a 20-page form full of “legalese” in front of a potential study participant, gives a brief explanation, and hands over a pen.

“The average research subject doesn't even read the form. It makes a sham of informed consent, which is a real shame,” says **Tim Lahey**, MD, MMSc, chair of the clinical ethics committee at Dartmouth-Hitchcock Medical Center in Lebanon, NH.

Long sentences, large paragraphs, technical language, and multisyllabic words all contribute to reading and comprehension difficulties, found a recent study.<sup>1</sup>

“Forms prone to these problems include those involving areas of high-tech clinical research, such as artificial intelligence and deep learning, robotics, genetics, artificial organs, and imaging,” says **Katrina A. Bramstedt**, PhD, senior ethics officer at Philips Research Eindhoven and adjunct professor at Bond University School of Medicine in Queensland, Australia.

People may feel that reading the entire form will waste the researcher's time, and perhaps even jeopardize their opportunity for study participation. “They might feel uncomfortable admitting they do not understand the content of the form, and be embarrassed to ask questions,” adds Bramstedt. Research ethics committees can play an important role in educating research teams to produce consent forms that use lay language and facilitate the informed consent process, she says.

**Kavita Shah Arora**, MD, MBE, assistant professor of reproductive

biology and bioethics at Case Western Reserve University in Cleveland, has seen one informed consent form, in particular, that is difficult to understand: the federally mandated Title XIX sterilization consent form. This is required to be signed by all patients on Medicaid or Medicare prior to receiving a sterilization procedure. “When evaluated for readability and comprehension, this form has scored poorly,” says Arora.

After signing the form, some patients are still unaware that sterilization is permanent, or that nonpermanent contraceptive options as effective as sterilization are available. “Revised versions of the forms that have been tested in research settings that are shorter and easier to read have led to additional understanding about the nature of sterilization,” says Arora.

**Ann Munro Heesters**, director of bioethics at University Health Network in Toronto, Canada, says the length of forms is only part of the problem: The words used, and the order they're in, also are problematic. “Consent forms typically address questions that no one would ever ask,” she explains. “They fail to clarify exactly what is being offered, and why a participant should consider the offer being made to them.”

## ‘Great Vulnerability’

In research encounters, participants are like “strangers in a strange land,” says Heesters. “They are in a position of great vulnerability. The customs are different. The

language is foreign.” Some are suffering and in great need of care.

Participants may fail to understand the very nature of research: That it tries to answer unanswered questions. “Enrollment in a clinical trial may make them worse off, because we simply don't know which treatments or interventions will be better for people like them,” explains Heesters.

There are important tradeoffs to be weighed: Improvement in one set of symptoms may come at the cost of an increase in others. Trial participation also may involve significant time.

“Participants often conflate research and clinical care,” adds Heesters. Based on the assumption that the researcher's job is to act in participants' best interests, people overlook the fact that research participation has the potential to make conditions worse.

Including all the required information in a succinct way is quite a challenge, says Heesters, “especially when study designs are complex, potential side effects are many, and multiple procedures and data points are involved.”

## Out-of-the-box Ideas

If a form is incomprehensible to participants, “the consent they provide can no longer be considered ‘informed.’ At that point, the informed consent process is actually obfuscating its own purpose,” says **Tamar Krishnamurti**, PhD, assistant research professor of engineering and public policy at Carnegie Mellon University in Pittsburgh.

Shortening consent documents makes no significant difference to how well potential research participants understand a clinical trial, found a recent study.<sup>2</sup> “If documents are too long or dense, there is a risk that people may skim them or fail to read them at all,” says Krishnamurti. This could result in someone unwittingly taking a risk that they would otherwise find unacceptable. There also is a risk to scientific integrity. “Enrolling uninformed participants may increase their likelihood of dropping out of research studies, causing unnecessary attrition problems,” says Krishnamurti.

Lahey says the traditional approach to informed consent undermines the ability to obtain real informed consent. “We need to come up with pithier, non-legalistic ways of connecting potential research subjects to the information they need to make informed decisions,” says Lahey. “This will require creative, out-of-the-box thinking.” The following are suggested approaches:

- **Add short, one-page summaries to overly legalistic forms.**

“In time, these one-pagers should replace the legal malarkey of these longer forms,” says Lahey.

- **Use a “teach back” process.**

Simply put, the researcher explains the study to a potential participant, who then explains it to the researcher. “That way, it is clear, not what from the subject signed or what words were said near them by the researcher, but actually what we care about: what the subject understood,” says Lahey.

- **Ask patients what information they think they need to make a decision.**

Krishnamurti and a colleague developed a methodology for creating

a shorter, patient-centered informed consent document.<sup>3</sup>

Researchers gave potential study participants a lengthy consent form, and asked them to extract only the information pertinent to their decision-making. “We then created a shorter form that met normative standards for good clinical practice, but did not contain information that wasn’t relevant to participants’ informed decision-making,” says Krishnamurti.

The findings: Providing concise informed consent content, systematically developed from patients’ self-reported information needs, may be more effective at informing participants than the traditional consent approach. There was no detriment to comprehension, risk assessment, or enrollment.

“Even potential participants with high levels of technical understanding and reading comprehension levels will benefit from easy-to-read forms,” notes Krishnamurti.

- **Include pictures, videos, or online pop-up windows defining unfamiliar terms.**

“One form used pictorial representations that were more meaningful to patients with aphasia than printed words,” recalls Heesters.

As an institutional review board chair, Heesters acknowledges that board members occasionally can be taken off-guard by unusual consent strategies. “These unconventional approaches, however, may be precisely what we should endorse if we are to better meet the needs of our participants,” says Heesters.

Regardless of what type of form is utilized, enough time is needed for meaningful discussions. “Participants should be able to focus on the aspects of the trial that concern them most,” says Heesters. “And research coordinators should have the time

to assess the understanding of those they enroll.” ■

## REFERENCES

1. Villafranca A, Kereliuk S, Hamlin C, et al. The appropriateness of language found in research consent form templates: A computational linguistic analysis. *PLoS ONE* 2017; 12(2):e0169143.
2. Grady C, Touloumi G, Walker AS, et al. A randomized trial comparing concise and standard consent forms in the START trial. *PLoS ONE*, 2017; 12(4): e0172607.
3. Krishnamurti T, Argo N. A patient-centered approach to informed consent: Results from a survey and randomized trial. *Medical Decision Making* 2016; 36(6):726-740.

## SOURCES

- **Kavita Shah Arora, MD, MBE**, Assistant Professor of Reproductive Biology and Bioethics, Case Western Reserve University, Cleveland. Phone: (216) 778-4444. Fax: (216) 778-8642. Email: Kavita.Shah.Arora@gmail.com.
- **Katrina A. Bramstedt, PhD**, Senior Ethics Officer, Philips Research Eindhoven/Adjunct Professor, Bond University School of Medicine, Queensland, Australia. E-mail: Katrina.Bramstedt@philips.com.
- **Ann Munro Heesters**, Director of Bioethics, University Health Network, Toronto, Ontario. Phone: (416) 340-4800 ext. 8607. Email: ann.heesters@uhn.ca.
- **Tamar Krishnamurti, PhD**, Department of Engineering and Public Policy, Carnegie Mellon University, Pittsburgh. Email: tamar@cmu.edu.
- **Tim Lahey, MD, MMSc**, Chair, Clinical Ethics Committee, Dartmouth-Hitchcock Medical Center, Lebanon, NH. Phone: (603) 650-6063. Fax: (603) 650-6110. Email: Timothy.Lahey@Dartmouth.edu.

**EDITORIAL ADVISORY BOARD****CONSULTING EDITOR:**

**Arthur R. Derse, MD, JD**  
Director and Professor  
Center for Bioethics and Medical  
Humanities  
Institute for Health and Society  
Medical College of Wisconsin  
Milwaukee

**NURSE PLANNER:**

**Susan Solverson, BSN, RN, CMSRN**  
Staff RN Educator, Nursing 4P  
Froedtert and the Medical College of  
Wisconsin Froedtert Hospital  
Milwaukee

**EDITORIAL BOARD:**

**John D. Banja, PhD**  
Associate Professor  
Department of Rehabilitation  
Medicine, Emory University  
Atlanta

**J. Vincent Guss, Jr., DMin, BCC**  
Clinical Ethicist/Bioethics Professor  
Georgetown University School of  
Medicine  
Washington, DC

**Marc D. Hiller, DrPH**  
Associate Professor  
Department of Health  
Management and Policy  
University of New Hampshire  
Durham, NH

**Paul B. Hofmann, DrPH**  
President  
Hofmann Healthcare Group  
Moraga, CA

**Melissa Kurtz, MSN, MA, RN**  
Bioethics Consultant  
The Montefiore-Einstein Center for  
Bioethics  
Bronx, NY

Interested in reprints or posting an article to your company's site? There are numerous opportunities for you to leverage editorial recognition for the benefit of your brand.  
Call us: 800.688.2421  
Email us: [Reprints@AHCMedia.com](mailto:Reprints@AHCMedia.com)

To reproduce any part of AHC newsletters for educational purposes, please contact The Copyright Clearance Center for permission:

Email: [info@copyright.com](mailto:info@copyright.com)  
Website: [www.copyright.com](http://www.copyright.com)  
Phone: (978) 750-8400

**CME/CE QUESTIONS****1. Which is true regarding research on critically ill ICU patients, according to J. Randall Curtis, MD, MPH?**

- Such research is unethical if dying patients lack decision-making capacity, even if surrogates consent.
- The risks of harming family members in extreme distress outweigh the benefits of potential improvements in care that could result from such research.
- Such research is not feasible due to consistently low consent rates from families.
- If patients regain decisional capacity during the study, it is important to consider whether and how researchers will approach patients to confirm their consent to participate in the research.

**2. Which is recommended by a report on research integrity from the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine?**

- Individual researchers are solely responsible for their own misconduct, and institutions have no culpability for their role.
- Research institutions should go beyond compliance requirements when providing education on research integrity.
- Executives at academic research institutions should decline involvement in development of approaches to prevent misconduct, since misconduct is a character defect that cannot be prevented.
- Negative findings should not be disclosed unless there is a risk patients will be harmed by

non-publication, since routine disclosure of all results is overly burdensome.

**3. Which is true regarding hospital billing practices, according to a recent study?**

- U.S. hospitals continue to use chargemaster markups to maximize revenues.
- Prices have dropped significantly due to Medicare's efforts in negotiating pricing with drug companies.
- Pharmaceutical companies can no longer pass on to consumers the costs of marketing drugs to physicians.
- Hospitals are legally barred from charging some patients more in order to compensate for unreimbursed care.

**4. Which is a finding in a recent study regarding deactivation of implantable cardiac devices (ICDs)?**

- Few patients had considered device deactivation in an end-of-life situation.
- Advance directives are required to specifically address what to do with devices.
- Clinicians feel that discussing deactivation with a patient at the time of implant is unethical because it results in unnecessary emotional distress.
- Patients view deactivation of ICDs as no different from withdrawal of other interventions.